WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 7 DECEMBER 2015

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 7 December 2015 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors C Biscoe, M Barr, R Bowrah, W Brown, A Govier, J Hunt, G James, J Reed, P W Sparrow, J Thorne, and V. Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk) and Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)

159. APOLOGIES

Councillors G Copley and P Critchard.

160. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Hunt and Govier declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council and Taunton Deane Borough Council.
Councillors Bowrah, Brown, James, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 
161. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 2 November 2015, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

162. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements she had undertaken since the last meeting. 
She also reported that Carlos Miguel, the Mayor of Torres Vedros had been appointed Secretary of State for Borough Councils in the Portugese Government. The new Mayor was Carlos Manuel Antunes Bernardes. It was agreed to pass on the Council’s congratulations to both.

In view of the recent tragic events in Paris members also felt it would be appropriate to inform our French friends in Lillebonne that our thoughts were with them at this time.

163. POLICE REPORT 
P.C.S.O Steve Hill reported on recent police activity in the town.
164. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Isabel Ward reported that the “knitted sheep” competition organised by Churches Together had been very successful. The annual outdoor carol singing would be taking place on 9 December and there were still some vacancies for the Christmas Lunches. In addition she referred to additional litter bins that had been provided in the town and said that she had asked TDBC to place one in Cornhill. She again mentioned the unacceptable condition of Cornhill caused by the continued nuisance from pigeons and reported that she had asked TDBC to arrange for the area to be power washed. 

165. GRANTS

The following three applications for grant had been received:

(a) St John’s Community Support Group
An application for grant had been received from St John’s Community Support Group for £500 to help with running costs for this newly formed group. As the group had only recently been set up it did not have a bank account and had no funds whatsoever.

Whilst the application did not currently comply with the Council’s Grants Policy members were keen to support the essential work of this group. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that the grant be made subject to the organisation establishing a bank account and constitution.
RESOLVED that subject to these safeguards being met a grant of £500 be made.

(b) Wellington Bowling Club

An application for a grant had been received from Wellington Bowling Club for £2,500 towards the cost of replacing the roof of its indoor bowling rink. This was slightly different to the usual request for funds inasmuch as it was part of a much larger grant application to Viridor Credits. In order to be successful the Club had to pay Viridor £5,000 from third party contributions. The £2,500 requested would be part of that third party contribution. Since submitting the application the Bowling Club had been advised by Viridor that its application to them had been successful subject to the Club finding the necessary third party funding.

RESOLVED that a grant of £2,500 be made.

(c) Basins Volunteer Group.

An application for a grant of £918.55 had been received from the Basins Volunteer Group. This sum would be the total cost of providing folding tables and chairs for use at the various community events the group organised throughout the year.

RESOLVED that a grant of £918.55 be made.

(Councillor Bowrah declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this application as Vice Chairman of the Group and left the meeting during its discussion).

166. CONSULTATION ON PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER (No Drinking Order)

At the June Council meeting Scott Weetch, the Community and Client Services Manager of TDBC and WSDC consulted the Council on the possibility of amending the existing ‘No Drinking Order’ for Wellington. The Order currently in place was somewhat anachronistic as the boundary was drawn before some housing developments had been completed. It covered some areas of the town and not others. Council had agreed that the activities and the area covered be extended and amended and include legal highs and that the Community Safety Committee consider in detail the area to be included in the Order.

The Community Safety Committee subsequently agreed that the new Order should cover the existing urban area of the town and be amended to include any new residential areas. 

RESOLVED that the new Order cover the existing urban area of the town and be amended to include any new residential areas. 

167. A NEW RAILWAY STATION FOR WELLINGTON
This matter was last discussed at the Council meeting in October when it was reported that Rebecca Pow M.P. had taken this issue up with Claire Perry M.P., Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Transport, with responsibility for rail franchising. She had referred to a “New Stations Fund” which might be available. As a result she hoped that, with the support of the Town Council, the matter could begin to be moved forward. The Council supported the action taken by the Member of Parliament and re-affirmed its strong support for the establishment of a railway station in Wellington.
Consequently the Town Clerk wrote to Ms Perry urging her and her colleagues to do all they could to continue the impetus and move forward to a much needed station in the foreseeable future. Details of the reply received from the Department for Transport on Clare Perry’s behalf was submitted. The reply was disappointing inasmuch as it placed the onus for providing a station firmly on the County Council.
Members acknowledged that the establishment of a station would be very much reliant on the re-location of Swallowfield and the bid for a station being included in one of the new franchises. It was important to be realistic, to manage expectations and recognise that this would not happen in the near future. In addition a great deal of work continued to be needed to be done in relation to the feasibility of providing a station.

RESOLVED that in order to be in a position to make a successful bi, the Town Council continue to work with other authorities to develop information which would allow a submission to be made at the appropriate time.

(Councillor Stock-Williams arrived at the meeting at 7.45p.m. during discussion of this item).
168. STREET LICENSING – FISH AND CHIPS, CADES FARM

A request had been received from a business wishing to provide a takeaway food service at Cades Farm.

It would be a takeaway chip shop serving fresh, homemade, locally sourced “street food”. The aim initially would be to park somewhere near the start of the road, where it was widest and open out onto the pavement on a Wednesday evening from 5pm until 9pm. The request had been made as the operator would like the support of the Council before applying for a street traders licence from Taunton Deane. 

RESOLVED that the Council welcome the applicants entrepreneurial spirit and give its support to the proposal subject to any vehicle being positioned in a location which caused the least disruption to residents.
169. CUSTOMER ACCESS HUBS AND LIBRARIES

Reported that Somerset County Council were in the process of consulting residents about the future of shared buildings (“hubs”) and libraries. Details were submitted of the consultation and of the proposed changes to the Wellington Library opening hours.

Although the Library was to be opened 0.5hours less per week it would now open every day from Monday to Saturday – which was considered to be an improvement.
RESOLVED that the County Council be informed that this Council were pleased to see that the Library would now be open for six days per week. It was suggested, however, that consideration be given to opening 1 hour longer on one day and 1 hour less on another in order to cater for those users who might want to visit later in the day.

It was also hoped that the information arising from the consultation exercise would be shared with other similar consultation exercises that were currently taking place.

170. DEMENTIA AWARENESS TRAINING
In August 2014 the Council received a presentation from representatives of Reminiscence Learning and Gary Kingman, Supported Housing Team Manager, Taunton Deane Borough Council regarding making Wellington a dementia friendly town. The Council were supportive of the aims.

Reminiscence Learning had been in touch to say that they were keen to deliver some dementia awareness training for the town council. 

RESOLVED that the Town Clerk try to arrange a suitable date for the training.
171. SUBSIDISED LOCAL BUS SERVICES AND DISCRETIONARY CONCESSIONARY FARES POLICY CONSULTATIONS

Notification had been received from the County Council that it was running two separate consultations proposing to reduce funding or change policy to transport services from 2016. Full details of the consultation process were submitted.

Bus Subsidy Consultation

There were no changes proposed that would directly affect services to and from Wellington.

Discretionary Concessionary Fares Consultation

Consideration was given to the areas of discretionary policy that would be reviewed with a view to reducing or removing for English National Concessionary Travel Scheme pass holders.

RESOLVED that as the Concessionary Travel Scheme was of such value to existing users no change be made to the existing policy.
172. COMMUNITY ASSET TRANSFER POLICY

Submitted details of a consultation exercise currently being carried out by Taunton Deane Borough Council and West Somerset District Council on their Community Asset Transfer Policy. The purpose of this consultation was to obtain the views of individuals, parish/town councils, the voluntary sector, community groups and partner organisations. It was considered that whilst the principle of returning assets to the local community was supported there was a need for a clearer and more helpful approach to the practical stage of transferring assets. Recent experience had shown that decisions to transfer assets had floundered because insufficient thought had been given to the physical transfer and the manner in which they would be administered in the future.
RESOLVED that these views be submitted to TDBC.
173. ASSET OPPORTUNITY WORKSHOP
The Town Clerk reported that he had been invited to attend a Wellington Asset Opportunity Workshop which had been set up to explore opportunities to share land and buildings in the locality used to deliver services to better meet local community needs. It was hoped that this workshop would be informed by the other consultations that were currently taking place.
RESOLVED that the report be noted.
174. SOUTH WEST CONFERENCE OF LOCAL COUNCILS
The Town Clerk reported that he had attended this Conference on 10 November 2015. The topics covered ranged from Managing Behaviour through Good Governance, the new Local Council Award Scheme, the Transparency Code, and devolution. 

RESOLVED that the report be noted.

175. VACANCY FOR PARISH/TOWN REPRESENTATIVE ON TAUNTON DEANE STANDARDS ADVISORY COMMITTEE
Reported that there was currently a vacancy for one of the three Parish/Town representatives on the TDBC Standards Advisory Committee. The Council had been invited to nominate a councillor for possible appointment to fill this vacancy. 
RESOLVED that Councillor Sparrow be nominated.
176. MEMBERSHIP OF TAUNTON CAB
The CAB had asked if the Council would like to nominate an individual to be its representative as a Member of Taunton CAB. It would mean that the CAB would be able to keep the Council in touch with its work and also they would receive an invitation to the CAB AGM and be able to vote. 
RESOLVED that no nomination be submitted.
177. YOUTH VOICE
The Deputy Clerk reported that Wellington Youth Voice had been disappointingly quiet over the last few weeks. 

In an effort to promote Youth Voice the Christmas Light Switch On had been used to hand out flyers and mince pies. In addition the Deputy Clerk had met the Assistant Head and pastoral lead at Court Fields School and taken part in four school assemblies. It was hoped that numbers would improve, or a change in the Youth Voice provision might have to be considered.
RESOLVED that the position be noted.
178. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 May 2015 to 31 September 2015 was £145,387 and the expenditure for the same period was £50,657. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.
RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed

179. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following payments be made:-
(a) HMRC - £763.85 - October deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £233.12 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £70 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Konica Minolta - £184.92 – photocopying

(f) Konica Minolta - £224.35 – photocopying rental

(g) Viking - £195.72 – stationery and supplies

(h) Hinewood - £65 – cleaning bus shelters and windows

(i) TDBC - £200 –Uncontested elections at Rockwell Green and Wellington South

(j) Judith Goss - £52 – war grave flowers

(k) Quayside Publishing - £240 – Around Wellington on line news service

(l) Chess – £80.05 – Broadband and telephone

(m) Cllr R Bowrah - £7.20 – Travelling allowance

(n) DALC - £78 – Attendance at SW Regional Conference

(o) Co-Motion - £768.43 – delivery of Youth Voice sessions

(p) St John’s Primary School - £302 – School crossing patrol (May – July)

(q) The Edge - £604.80 – Council newsletter

The meeting ended at 8.30p.m.
 ..........................................
Councillor Janet Lloyd   Mayor
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